



Town of Mineral Springs
Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road
Town Council

Regular Meeting 

April 8, 2010 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes Draft 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in a Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, April 8, 2010.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, , Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton (7:38 p.m.), Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin, Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson, and Deputy Town Clerk Christina Squires. 
Absent:
Councilwoman Janet Critz.
Visitors:
Chief Donald Gaddy, Wanda Glenn, and Bill Price.
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of April 8, 2010 to order at 7:35 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Cureton delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.
2.
Public Comments
· None.
3.
Approval of Town Council Minutes, Monthly Reports, Tax Release, and Ordinance Amendment 
A. February 11, 2010 Special Meeting Minutes and Special Meeting Minutes Revisions
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the revisions to the February 11, 2010 special meeting minutes and the regular meeting minutes as written and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

B. March 11, 2010 Minutes

· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to approve the March 11, 2010 minutes as written and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

C. February 2010 Tax Collector’s Report

· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to approve the January 2010 Tax Collector’s report as written and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None

D. January 2010 Finance Report
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the January 2010 finance report and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill

Nays: None
E. Capital Project Ordinance – Old Agricultural Building
· Mayor Becker explained that the council has previously discussed this and the memo is fairly self-explanatory; we should be closing on that building before the end of the year [June 30th] and he is trying to establish a baseline budget for the essential renovations.  Council approval will be required for bids; however, we will not have to go through the lengthy process of sealed bids and bid conferences for a contract of that size.  Mayor Becker asked the council for guidance; if it looks good to go ahead to authorize this purchase and then under the same ordinance in the next fiscal year doing the immediate repairs to protect the building.    Councilwoman LaMonica asked when the purchase price was set and if the town has checked it to the current economic values.  Mayor Becker responded that that price wasn’t really a market price; it was a negotiated price.  The price was set in 2006 at $140,000 in the agreement to purchase this property where this building sits and the additional building with the 1.4 acres; the town has made non-refundable option payments of $10,000 each for the past three years.  Mayor Becker explained that there is a $30,000 credit to our account, which is in escrow, with a balance to close of $110,000 plus closing costs and the immediate needs to get the building protected/secured.   Mayor Becker further explained that the $55,000 [over the purchase price] is an estimate for the repairs and the closing costs; like any budget ordinance, the Capital Project Ordinance is subject to amendment if needed.     
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the Capital Project Ordinance (O-2009-03) in the amount of $165,000 to purchase the old agricultural building and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None
· The ordinance is as follows:
STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

PROJECT ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING PURCHASE AND FIRST PHASE
 OF REPAIR AND RENOVATION OF THE FUTURE COMMUNITY CENTER

O-2009-03

Pursuant to section 13.2 of Chapter 159 of the General Statutes of North Carolina, the following project ordinance is hereby adopted:

Section 1: The project involves the purchase of 1.41 acres of land including the former Mineral Springs School Agriculture Building located adjacent to the Town Hall at 3906 Potter Road in the Town of Mineral Springs (shown on Appendix 1, attached), and initial repairs and renovations to the building. The anticipated use of this building is as a Community Center or similar facility.

Initial work to be done on the property after purchase includes:

1. Repair of areas of water-damaged roof structure on western side of building

2. Installation of standing-seam metal roof to match the Town Hall roof

3. Repair of exterior wood trim where necessary

4. Painting of exterior wood trim, windows, and doors

5. Removal of junk and debris inside the building

6. Demolition of interior partition walls not original to the building

7. Improving security of two exterior doors

8. Removal of security mesh over windows on east side (front) of building

9. Providing shrubbery and related landscaping on east side (front) of building

The town shall seek construction bids from qualified general contractors for items 1 through 4 of the above schedule on a “total price” basis. Such contractors may include items 5 through 9 in their bids if they wish, but must itemize them separately. At the discretion of the finance officer, these items may be completed outside of any general contract for the major repairs. The finance officer is hereby authorized to make expenditures up to a total of Six Thousand Dollars ($6,000.00) for the completion of these items if they are not included in the general contract.

The property is being purchased from ITAC 119, LLC, as authorized by the “Agreement of Purchase and Sale” between the Town and ITAC 119, LLC, approved by the Mineral Springs Town Council on December 14, 2006. Terms of this agreement included a purchase price of $140,000, and three option payments of $10,000 annually beginning at the closing on the purchase of the Town Hall property (June 2007). The required option payments, totaling $30,000 and fully applicable to the purchase, have been paid.


Section 2: It is estimated that the following revenues will be available to complete those projects described in section 3: 

	General Fund Balance
	$165,000 

	Total
	$165,000


Section 3: The following amounts are appropriated for the projects of the Community Center Capital Project fund: 

	Balance of purchase price
	$110,000

	Surveys, Legal expenses, Closing costs
	$4,000

	General Contract for Repairs 1 – 4
	$45,000

	Miscellaneous Repairs 5 – 9
	$6,000

	Total
	$165,000


Section 4: The Finance Officer is hereby directed to maintain, within the Community Center Capital Project Fund sufficient detailed accounting records for the project authorized.

Section 5: The Finance Officer is directed to report annually on the financial status of the Community Center Capital Project Fund.

Section 6: The Finance Officer is authorized to transfer funds as required from the General Fund balance into the Community Center Capital Project Fund. 


Section 7: Copies of this Community Center Capital Project Ordinance shall be filed with the Town Clerk and the Finance Officer.
ADOPTED this the 8th day of April, 2010.

_________________________
Frederick Becker III, Mayor


Attest:

__________________________
Vicky A. Brooks, Clerk

· Mayor Becker noted that he had just read a news report about the federal government owning hundreds of millions of square feet of unused buildings/office space and how terrible that is, which made him start thinking that we don’t have a need for that in order to open the doors to that community center tomorrow.  This concerned Mayor Becker, but what changed his mind was that he hasn’t seen a person come by the town hall to visit or who has driven by and not said “when is the town going to buy that rock building”.  They don’t even want to look at the town hall; the rock building is the one that catches their eye.  Mayor Becker explained that the town does have a purpose for that building as a community center (we just don’t have the funding) and he hoped that the council still gives the purchase their vote of confidence, because it is a worthwhile asset for the town to own.   
4.
Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department – Chief Donald Gaddy
· Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department Chief Donald Gaddy gave the council an update on calls.  Last month they ran 63 calls, which doesn’t sound like many, but the total man hours involved in those calls and the training those guys put down was 589.5 in one month.  The year to date figure is 181 calls/1466 hours.  Last year they ran a total of 668 calls and put in a total of 5792 man hours.  Mayor Becker asked if they were on track to slightly exceed that.  Chief Gaddy responded that it may be a little higher; last year they sort of leveled out, because in 2008 they ran 639 calls and they ran about 30 to 40 more calls last year. 

· Chief Gaddy informed the council that the Board of Directors directed him to thank the council for allowing them to use the building while they were in dire straits down there and not able to have a  place to hold a meeting; “we do appreciate the use of this facility while we were not able to meet at ours”.
· Chief Gaddy explained that their building is almost finished; all they are lacking is one piece of paper.  They were down there last night at 9:30 watching them put down asphalt on the parking lot.  Chief Gaddy requested the council’s help with one issue they are having; their pond is supposed to be dry.  The problem is that the ditch that they have been dumping into is not dry; the water level in that ditch is actually above the bottom of the pipe that comes out of their pond.  The reason the water level is up is that the Department of Transportation (DOT) has not and will not clean out the ditch on the other side of the road.  Chief Gaddy asked if it would be possible to ask the town to call DOT and talk to them; he has been calling them daily.  Since the fire department has built their pond, DOT has actually got more area to store their water, but it is going to end up being a bigger mosquito breeding ground than it was last year.
· Chief Gaddy stated that the Board of Directors and the members of the department would like to invite each and every one of them [council] to come to the open house on Saturday.  It will be from 11:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m.; they will have a little bar-b-que and some sandwiches and they can see the station.  The station will be open to anyone who wants a tour.  
· Chief Gaddy requested that the town council entertain the idea of increasing the amount of funding they have given over the past years; with the new building, the bills seem to be getting bigger faster than they anticipated.  The county has more than requested that they hold their budget to what it was last year; therefore, that is what they have done with their county budget.  Chief Gaddy explained that the town has given the fire department $6,500 annually since the purchase of the pick-up truck and asked if the council would consider giving a little more.  The next truck that they are going to end up buying will be a squad, which will be somewhere between $125,000 to $150,000.   Councilwoman Coffey asked what the dollar value Chief Gaddy was projecting to get from Mineral Springs.  Chief Gaddy responded that they would like to have $10,000.   Mayor Becker commented that the town used the fire department for ten years and the fire department used the town hall for ten weeks; “we do appreciate our fire department and the good relationship that the town does have and the great service that we get from that department”.  Mayor Becker explained that the council would be considering departmental appropriations later in the meeting and that will be the time to see if the council wishes to change.  

· Councilwoman Neill commented that she was unclear on the DOT request.  Mayor Becker explained that the fire department has a detention pond that goes into a ditch in the front along the sidewalk and there is a pipe under the street to a ditch on the other side and is supposed to continue downhill; however, that ditch is overgrown and filled in, so it does not drain out of the pond on the fire department’s side.  Chief Gaddy added that they actually put a pump in the ditch on the other side of the road to pump all of the water out and found that the water on the fire department side went away.  Mayor Becker replied that it is a slow process with DOT, but Vicky Brooks and he will see what they can find out; “we don’t want mosquitoes, so maybe get Environmental Health to get in on it too and say ‘hey, we’ve got a state-required detention pond, which the state’s other agency is causing to become a health nuisance’ and see how many players we can get involved”.

· Councilwoman Neill commented that since day one she thought that the town has had a great relationship with our fire department; we’ve been very supportive of them and she always likes to help out in any way that we can.  “We have money allocated in our budget, so that is something to talk about”, Councilwoman Neill said.  Mayor Becker added that he would certainly want to tell the county commission, as their fire service process unfolds, that they need not want to short change our fire departments at their end either; allow our fire departments to present budgets that will adequately provide the services that we need.  Chief Gaddy commented that next month their eyes will be opened; that is when the fire study is supposed to help.    
5.
Update on the Union County Transportation Committee
· Councilwoman LaMonica informed the council that Mike LaMonica called and said that he was stuck in Cincinnati at the airport, because of the weather in Charlotte; therefore, he would not be able to make it.  
6.
Discussion on the Planning Board Size and Consideration of Appointing a Planning Board Member
· Mayor Becker explained that one applicant withdrew his application, which leaves two applicants, Mr. Price (present) and Mr. Bates (absent).  Ms. Wanda Glenn offered that Mr. Bates is out of town and that weather is holding him up.  Mayor Becker asked Mr. Price to stand up and say something to the council, since he was not present last month.  Mr. Bill Price stated that he has been asked on several occasions to consider the opportunity to be a member of the planning board and up until recently it has been hard for him to put aside the appropriate amount of time that it would take to be responsible in fulfilling that role.  Mr. Price further stated that the time has come, he doesn’t know if he has any more time, but he is highly committed to the future of Mineral Springs and is willing to “throw his hat into the ring”, if the council so deems to allow him to be a member of the board.    Mr. Price thanked the council for the opportunity.   Councilwoman Neill commented that she has known Mr. Price for ten years and believes that he is a tremendous asset to our community/county/region.  Mr. Price is supportive of our vision and town; he not only talks the talk, he walks the walk as far as conservation goes with what he has done with Brooklandwood.  Councilwoman Coffey stated that she thought with Mr. Price’s commitment and heart being in our mission that he was the perfect candidate.  Councilwoman Neill explained that she believed that Mr. Bates would be an excellent candidate and if the council does select Mr. Price, she hoped that Mr. Bates would apply again as the need arises.  Mayor Becker noted that whichever one is not appointed will invariably be the next person who will be appointed, if they are still interested, because historically that is how those positions are filled.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to appoint Mr. Bill Price as our new board member and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None
· Ms. Brooks asked if the council wanted to make their decision to increase the planning board or not to increase it or to add alternates in the form of a motion.  There was a consensus of the council to not make a motion on their acceptance of the planning board’s recommendation since no changes were being made.  
7.
Consideration of Purchasing a Projector
· Mayor Becker explained that we are very under budget on equipment and we do have a problem with our projector; it is so unreliable.  If the council is so inclined, Mayor Becker will go ahead in the next month or two and get one so that we have it.  Councilman Countryman replied that he didn’t have a problem getting a projector, but he was interested to know why the one we have in a brand new building doesn’t work.  Mayor Becker responded that we have had this one for three years; it didn’t die, but it was never network ready.  It needs to be plugged into a computer and now we have a building that is network ready.  Mayor Becker explained that he had purchased a little card that would sort of wirelessly  try to connect his computer to it [projector]; however, it loses its connection and it was a real stop gap measure that hasn’t worked out well.  The projector that we have was purchased three or four years ago as a portable unit to use at the fire department.  Councilman Countryman asked what will happen to our current projector.  Mayor Becker responded that we will hang onto it; it can be used for other presentations in the conference room or at a retreat meeting.
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to purchase the projector for $1,000 plus shipping and handling and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

8.
Consideration of a Water Connector at the Street
· Mayor Becker explained that we are trying to get our grass/shrubs to grow and to stay watered and we felt that we should have a hose bib up at the front by the street.  Mayor Becker asked if the council would give him a budget to have this done.
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to establish a budget of $1,000 or less and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
9. 
Zoning Violation Discussion – The Blythe Company
· Councilwoman Coffey stated for the record that the Campground is not the place for our trees and this should be a resounding no from this council, because it is not part of Mineral Springs.  Councilwoman Neill commented that she was going to ask if this was April Fool’s Day, because this has to be a joke.  Ms. Brooks explained that there is [was] a dead tree on the Blythe property, which was part of the landscaping plan.  Ms. Brooks and Union County Urban Forester David Grant worked with the Blythes during their construction process.  On numerous occasions Mr. Grant told the Blythes what to do to protect tree; they failed and the tree died.  Councilman Countryman asked for clarification; apparently they wanted to build a building, there was a tree there, we have a tree ordinance, and David Grant told them what?  Ms. Brooks responded that there were many different things, such as staying away from the tree, keeping construction materials away from it, what to do with the ground around it, not to backfill, and not to cut the roots around it.  At one point a major root was cut when the Blythes installed a water spigot under the tree.  Additionally, they placed a curb in the tree protection area.   Mr. Grant has many pictures.  Councilman Countryman asked if this was definitely an issue where they killed the tree, “it didn’t just die”.  Ms. Brooks responded that they did not follow the guidelines that she and Mr. Grant put forth.  Ms. Brooks suggested that Mr. Grant would be the expert witness and she believes that he would testify that it is his belief that their action/inaction resulted in that tree dying, Mayor Becker explained that as he recalled there were three or four large mature trees on that property that were originally supposed to be saved, but one by one Mr. Grant and Ms. Brooks allowed them to be cut down until they were down to one that they agreed to save; and now there are none.  Councilman Countryman asked how the town determined that an oak tree is worth $60,000.  Ms. Brooks responded that it was in our ordinance, more specifically in the town’s fee schedule [which refers to The Guide for Plant Appraisal 9th Edition].  Councilwoman Coffey explained that they are all over the world and she thought that Raleigh set the precedent.  We looked at their history on what they had fined people for cutting down trees that they shouldn’t have; it is everywhere.  “People have to pay when they don’t follow the regulations”.  Councilman Countryman responded “so it really isn’t the cost of the tree, it is a punitive damage for the tree”.  Mayor Becker responded that it is that, but it is also if you have a 40” tree, they say the equivalent amount of tree goodness, whether it is oxygen that comes out or water that gets absorbed will be such and such number of 4’ trees, which would cost $1000.00 to plant each one.  Mayor Becker referred to the publication that is cited in our fee schedule.  Ms. Brooks noted that we do not have the book; however, we need it or we need to get it for Mr. Grant.   Mayor Becker explained that it was the town’s intention to avoid levying the fine if the zoning administrator and the landowner could arrive at a reasonable tree replacement policy in conjunction with the urban forester’s recommendations.  Ms. Brooks continues that she sat down with Mr. Grant and Mr. Blythe in an effort to tell Mr. Blythe what we thought needed to happen.  Mr. Grant went back and compiled his recommendations.  Mr. Blythe sent a letter back to me saying what he was willing to do.  At this time Mr. Grant, Mr. Blythe, and Ms. Brooks met; this meeting did not go so well, which is why Ms. Brooks chose to put it in the council’s lap.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked exactly what disconnected in the discussion.  Was it the location of the trees?  Ms. Brooks responded that it was the fact that she said that Pleasant Grove Campground was not in the Town of Mineral Springs.  Councilwoman Neill noted that the Campground wasn’t in the town and not only was it not in the town, but when the town was being incorporated, the Campground threatened a lawsuit against us if we put them in, so they made it very clear that they did not want to be part of Mineral Springs.  Councilwoman LaMonica commented that it really was the location and asked what his thinking was about these particular locations that he felt were most viable?  Ms. Brooks responded that Mr. Grant was actually in favor of it from a tree perspective, because they have an arborist who comes out every year and they take very good care of the trees inside the Campground.  “It’s very nice back there”; Mr. Grant advised that it was up to the town, but he was not opposed to it.  Mayor Becker noted that it was inside the tents and therefore not visible to the public; these are not even street trees, they’d be shading their canopy and arbor is all.  It would strictly be on private property; however, if Mr. Blythe was proposing that they be planted at the Mineral Springs Methodist Church, those might be street trees, which would be very visible and would enhance the town long-term.  Ms. Brooks noted that she did not know if that was any longer on the table after the end of our meeting.  Mayor Becker asked if Mr. Blythe just “blew up”, effectively.  Ms. Brooks responded that he did and when asked about the trees at the church, he just again screamed “send me a denial letter”.    Ms. Brooks asked the council if they would like for her to send a denial letter.  Mayor Becker asked what the reason for the denial letter was; would it be please resubmit your plan or are we going to bill $60,000?  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if the town could have them put the trees over near the Copper Run Subdivision along Pleasant Grove Road where a mess was created; does the town have an easement along there.  Mayor Becker responded that that area is not the town’s, but it is still public right-of-way that is visible and would benefit the public.  Councilwoman LaMonica suggested that the town accept the offer of 13 trees, but that we recommend different locations.  Councilwoman Neill suggested Western Union School.  Ms. Brooks informed the council that the Blythes will have to get an agreement with these property owners.  Mayor Becker suggested 2905 Potter Road [across from Charlton Oaks], since there are no power lines on that side of the road, which would give them the opportunity to plant them on their own property.  This is another possibility for these fairly large trees of 3.5 inches.    Councilwoman LaMonica asked if the church was open to accepting the trees.  Ms. Brooks responded that she thought the church was.  Mayor Becker asked if the council wanted to form a motion of suggestions that Ms. Brooks can put in a letter; the denial of this application with some suggestions that the council would consider.  Councilwoman LaMonica cautioned against using the word “denial” and suggested that the council proposed that the 13 trees is a great idea, but would like to propose other locations and then list them.  
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion that Ms. Brooks consider taking a letter to Mr. Blythe with alternate locations for the 13 trees [Western Union School, Potter Road, Methodist Church] and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None
10.
Downtown Overlay Issues
· Ms. Brooks explained that while the Downtown Overlay is nice, she didn’t think that it was very friendly to downtown Mineral Springs and that we keep running into issues.  Mayor Becker commented that every applicant downtown, since the adoption of it, has had to have major changes that have come before this council.  Changes were made for the town hall, the fire department, and the Blythe Company.  The Downtown Overlay was designed as a “stop gap”, now it is just a stop.  Ms. Brooks added that it needs to be revised to fit Mineral Springs.  Ms. Brooks explained that Mineral Springs Fertilizer, which is not on a public street, can’t do anything unless they want to build according to our Downtown Overlay.  Mayor Becker added that their building, as it exists, doesn’t fit into the whole verbal structure of that overlay requirement.  Ms. Brooks explained that the fire department has another issue with their property and the fence around the detention pond, which they didn’t want, but they really don’t want to spend $7,500 on a wrought iron fence to cover the detention pond.  Councilman Countryman asked if that was “detention” or “retention”.  Chief Gaddy responded that is detains it, it slows it down, but doesn’t hold it.  Councilwoman LaMonica offered that a retention pond would hold it.  Chief Gaddy stated that it is a retention pond right now, but it is supposed to be detention.  Ms. Brooks pointed out that Mr. Burt Fincher [Mineral Springs Fertilizer] wants to put up a metal building to store hay and it would seem to fit in over there; however, he is not able to do it.  Mayor Becker added that the material is not permitted.  Councilman Countryman noted that we might have been ultra conservative in the writing of the ordinances.  Mayor Becker responded that we were.  Ms. Brooks commented that we need to do two quick fixes in the next month and a half, but after that we really need to study our Downtown Overlay to make it more for us.  Ms. Brooks requested that the council get the planning board to review the Downtown Overlay language.   
· Councilman Countryman made a motion that the planning board revisits the downtown overlay and the ordinances contained therein and rewrite them as appropriate for today’s modern environment and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None

· Mayor Becker stated that these things have to come before the council from time to time, so that the council is in the loop and knows what the planning board and what the zoning staff are doing and the problems they are encountering.  
11.
Consideration of Purchasing a Steeplechase Brochure Advertisement
· Mayor Becker explained that this is the $300 Steeplechase advertisement, which the council indicated last month that we would probably go ahead with; if they still feel that is the way to go, a formal approval is needed.
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to purchase a Steeplechase brochure advertisement in the amount of $300 and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None  
12.
Update on the Engage Program

· Councilwoman LaMonica informed the council that we are basically looking at the new fiscal period and filing then.  
13.
Consideration of Calling for a Special Meeting to View the Ethics Webinar

· Mayor Becker explained that Councilwomen Critz and LaMonica have already taken it; however, he and the rest of the council could get together in a special meeting to view the ethics webinar.  After a brief discussion, there was a consensus of the council to hold a special meeting on Monday, May 24, 2010 at 6:30 p.m. to view the two hour ethics webinar.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to call for a special meeting on Monday, May 24, 2010 at 6:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall to view the ethics webinar and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None

14.
2010-2011 Budget – Proposed Departmental Appropriations

· Mayor Becker pointed out that he put a graphic in the far left column indicating the trend for the category: up, down, or same.  In this economic crisis, Mayor Becker stated that he was trying to present the council with an operating budget very close to last year’s.  The council may be looking at some increases in certain departments, such as the fire department, but the presented document is a starting point.  The salaries reflect no increase.  We are within $1,700 of last year’s overall budget.  Mayor Becker explained that he expects to come in under budget for the 2009-2010 fiscal year and he is estimating that our final non-capital expenditures for this past fiscal year will be under $200,000 with the budget being $246,000.  Mayor Becker did not believe we were budgeting too high; we are budgeting cautiously and spending cautiously, so he would like to base the budget on the previous year’s budget.  Areas where we are historically under spending are recommended to be cut, such as the attorney category and the equipment category.  The biggest increase is to the planning budget; we may need to get professional consultant for developing plans for a greenway committee or to have a playground on the adjacent property.  The line item for that category is $10,000.   Councilwoman LaMonica offered that the town can file for some of the grants, such as the one that came up for planning a greenway system.  Mayor Becker responded the pedestrian grant; that would be part of it and that could be our match.  What happens when you get a grant is we do a budget amendment and then appropriate the grant and then spend that grant, so those don’t enter into the budget, because we don’t know if we will get them.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that we would also be increasing the fire department.  Mayor Becker responded that that was up to the council.  Currently the town is giving $2,000 to Waxhaw (we have an agreement with them) and $6,500 to Mineral Springs; therefore, increasing Mineral Springs to $10,000 would require that category to be $12,000 (up $3,500).  Councilman Countryman commented that Chief Gaddy had mentioned buying a squad and asked what kind of truck that was.  Chief Gaddy responded that it was a little bigger than a pick-up truck (Ford F-550), which has a special body on it for carrying tools that can be used for rescue and up to 300 gallons of water.  Councilman Countryman asked if Chief Gaddy had said that it costs roughly $125,000.  Chief Gaddy responded that the cheapest one that he found was $129,000.  Councilman Countryman asked who pays for that.  Chief Gaddy responded that it is budgeted and they pay for it over the years.  Councilman Countryman commented that in large part it is coming from the money that is given to the fire department by the county that comes from the taxpayers.  Chief Gaddy responded that was correct; the last two trucks they bought are the newest engines (one at Station 15 and one at Station 16) have truck payments of $3,850 a month (for both) and they will be paid for next year.  Councilman Countryman asked if through their budgeting process to the county, if the fire department says we need a new truck and it is going to cost this much money.  Chief Gaddy responded that was correct; he doesn’t go ask the county for $500,000 more for his budget next year, because he doesn’t think it is good business.  You know when you are going to need a new truck, unless it breaks, these things wear out in 15 years, so they try to make sure that they put a little bit of money back every year, so they can do without payments.  Mayor Becker asked the council if it was their recommendation to increase the suggested funding for the fire department.  There was a consensus of the council to increase it.   
· Mayor Becker asked the council if they wanted to look at the cost of living increases for staff salaries, as they do from year to year.  Councilman Countryman commented that based on a document he just received on his personal retirement and according to the company he works for the cost of living actually declined over the last year; therefore, he doesn’t think the town can use “cost of living”.  Councilwoman LaMonica added that she thought that a lot of organizations and government entities are struggling with how to sustain their existing employee base and keeping them whole, so it would be very difficult and challenging to proceed with salary increases right now when it is just not happening out there right now.  Councilman Countryman commented that he thought we need to be real frugal; we’ve always done an excellent job, but he thought we needed to continue that; we need to spend money on the things that we really need and not spend it inappropriately.  Councilman Countryman clarified that at this point he is not saying that he has seen anything inappropriate; he is just saying we need to be constantly aware of that, because we are hearing those kinds of things every day.  Councilwoman Coffey asked about the training budget.  Mayor Becker responded that we haven’t reimbursed everybody who has been to training this year.  As staff, he has not been to a Finance Officer class in several years and he should go, since there are changes in government finance.  The tax collector hasn’t been to training and she may need to go.  Different sectors of our staff and governing board tend to go to trainings over different fiscal years; we don’t generally spend the entire training budget of $3,000.  Mayor Becker clarified with the council that they were not recommending any salary increases for staff or council/mayor this year.  Councilwoman Neill replied that she was not comfortable with that for the staff (not council), because to her it is an acknowledgment.  Councilwoman Coffey stated that she was for giving an increase; in her opinion we don’t have to follow the status quo of the country.  We value our people and are grateful to them for the service that they give and they have given above and beyond for years when they didn’t get paid and she believed that we are obligated to respect that and give a raise; it is highly appropriate.  “They have worked tirelessly and still do give more than a regular week and with the figure that was in my head was being consistent with 3%”, Councilwoman Coffey said.  Councilwoman Neill mentioned that she drove by the town hall several times a day and sees Mayor Becker out there digging/burying cables and that Ms. Brooks doesn’t keep up with the hours that she works.    Councilwoman LaMonica questioned the year-to-date of $5,800 for the assistant deputy clerk and the budget is $12,000.  Mayor Becker responded that the deputy is hourly and when the council authorized that position they created it to be up to 20 hours per week, which comes to $12,000.  The current deputy is working a nominal 12 hours per week during office hours.  The actual number of hours that the deputy is working has not yet reached the authorized level; that is not a salary like the others.  The zoning administrator/clerk, the finance officer, and the tax collector are salaries; they are not based on the hours.   Councilwoman Coffey made a motion for a 3% increase for staff and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None

· Mayor Becker noted that the total increase would be approximately $2800.00 and our salary outlay is under $100,000.00.  “Yes, we do work hard, but we like our jobs and we have good working conditions”, Mayor Becker said.  Councilwoman LaMonica responded that they don’t want to take advantage either.  Mayor Becker added that we have good working conditions and flexible hours and he thought that the council treats us very well as staff.  Mayor Becker explained that other municipalities, like the Village of Marvin, have contacted Ms. Brooks and himself asking about what our salaries are and they can’t believe, “That’s all?  Don’t you have benefits? Well don’t you have paid vacations? But don’t you have meal allowances?”  Mayor Becker commented that he has been told by one of their council members that the Village of Marvin, who has a population not much more than Mineral Springs and provides no more services, is running $350,000 in salaries.   Wesley Chapel is close to Mineral Springs in salary.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if there was a benchmark; we don’t want to be the highest, but we shouldn’t be the lowest either.  Mayor Becker responded that he believed Hemby Bridge may be lower than Mineral Springs; their population and budget are very small.  Mineral Springs probably has the smallest percentage of our budget going towards salaries.     
· Councilwoman LaMonica asked about the Capital Outlay being zero next year.  Mayor Becker responded what happens with Capital Outlay is that when you operate like we do, that is really whatever is left over.  This worksheet doesn’t have revenue, so what he had to do is study the upcoming estimated revenues for next year.  If we have revenues of $320,000 and we have budgeted $247,000 for operating costs, the balance is going to go to Capital Outlay.  There are specific things like a Capital Project Ordinance (like was adopted tonight), which are funded independently.  They come out of the General Fund Balance and we transfer General Fund Balance to cover the project.  The ongoing capital is used for other things and smaller purchases that aren’t covered by a Capital Project Ordinance.    
· Councilwoman LaMonica commented that she would love it if we look at, from a benchmarking perspective for a town of our size, what the salaries are for the folks that aren’t in the positions that we staff.  Mayor Becker responded that we did that last year and there was a big increase, we actually changed the job description for the finance officer and the zoning administrator/clerk was taken from the League’s studies.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if we benchmarked fine last year.  Mayor Becker responded that we found that we were on the low end of average for those positions, he believed.  Mayor Becker stated that he would “dig” out that study, update it, and present it with the budget next month.    
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve a 3% cost of living increase for staff and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None

15.
Consideration of Going into Closed Session to Discuss the Purchase of Property

· Mayor Becker asked the council to consider going in to closed session under G.S. 143-318.11 subsection 5 to discuss the possibility of purchasing property.  Councilwoman Neill asked for a break prior to going into closed session.  The council recessed at 9:00 p.m. and resumed their meeting at 9:12 p.m.
· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to enter into a closed session for G.S. 143-31811(5) and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None





· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to have Councilman Countryman and Vicky Brooks approach Mr. McCarver about his property to see what comes and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to close the closed session and reopen the open session and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None

· Mayor Becker announced that the council was back in open session at 9:33 p.m. and explained that the council’s decision was to pursue the purchase of the greenway property with the property owner.  Councilman Countryman and Town Clerk Vicky Brooks are authorized to open discussions with the land owner about the greenway property and will report back to the council possibly next month.  
16.
Other Business

· Mayor Becker announced that May 2nd through May 8th is Municipal Clerks Week.  The International Institute of Municipal Clerks has reminded mayors that “we” have to remember our clerks once a year by thanking them and proclaiming that May 2nd through May 8th is recognized, in the Town of Mineral Springs, by mayoral proclamation as Municipal Clerks Week.  Mayor Becker stated that “we” thank our clerk.   
· Councilwoman LaMonica informed the council that she will be working on a project on the other side of her life with her employer; she will be working three weeks out of the month in Europe and then flying home for a week.  Councilwoman LaMonica further stated that it will be the second Thursday of the month that she will fly home to make the meetings and that she did not want anyone to think that she had vacated her spot or that she is no longer in residence.  This will be very temporary; four, five, to six months maximum.    
· Mayor Becker announced that the fire department open house is this Saturday and that the Steeplechase is on the 24th.  
17. 
Adjournment
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Coffey, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

· The meeting was adjourned at 9:37 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, May 13, 2010 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk



Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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